Dwight Turner & Wedoodit

I joined the 8th Sq in May or early June of 1943 at Dobodura after completing crew training in the A-20 at Oklahoma City. About twenty of we new A20 hot pilots came in as a group. But only the 89th had the A-20 and the other squadrons were flying the B-25 strafers. So the need was for B-25 copilots and we were it. I was directed to a tent in the squadron area and introduced to Bob Miller and George Schwartz, who were to become my tentmates. After logging a few hours, my name appeared on the mission crew schedule and I got my first mission.

By middle of July, Bob Miller was checked out as aircraft commander and I was assigned as his regular copilot. We were then assigned an airplane as ours to put a name on. B-25C1, tail number 376, was usually ours if we were on the schedule and it was in commission. By some consensus, the bird was christened Wedoodit. On October 12th, 5th Air Force sent the first max effort B25 mission against Rabaul. Bob Miller was flying Wedoodit and I was in right seat as our whole squadron swept over Rapopo air strip at minimum altitude loaded with 23 pound parafrag bombs. Big success. Next day, we were launched again against Rabaul, but a weather front across our route caused the mission to be aborted. That was my last B-25 mission.

On Oct. 14, our operations officer sent me next door on temporary duty with the 89th Squadron to get current in the A-20. Those A-20s were a pretty beat up bunch of planes which had been in the 1941 Louisiana maneuvers, and through much time to and from Australia and many New Guinea missions. I got one of those birds into the air for a short familiarization and was immediately put on the 89th mission schedule. I flew two or three missions with the 89th and waited.

Another mission was planned against Rabaul for 24 Oct. and Bob Miller was assigned a new copilot--Lt Hale. It might have been Hale’s first mission. I was about to be sent to Townsville to pick up a new A-20G. Those new birds were sent to Australia on the deck of a baby flattop carrier. Those were the first of the A-20s that would be a part of converting the 3d Group to the A-20.

I do recall the somber feeling around the squadron about the missing crew and plane. That was the first loss of anyone whom I really knew. Missions had to go on and I was soon assigned an A-20 to fly regularly. That A-20G10, no. 077, became known as Wedoodit II 
